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Minutes from Board of Trustees Meeting

November 14, 2024
Virtual/Zoom
Board Members Participating: Greg Szabo, Ron Jasmer, Brent Stark, Roxanne Cortez, Kim Moberg, Bennett Prows, and Lily Clifton.
Board Members Absent:  Keri Clark
Ex-Officio Members Participating:  Tammy Johnson (Parent Representative), Tim Breitenfeldt (Washington Council of the Blind), Scott Hone (Washington Federation of State Employees Local #1225) and Marci Carpenter (National Federation of the Blind of Washington).

Ex-Officio Members Absent:  Teacher representative (open position).

WSSB Staff Members Participating:  Scott McCallum (Superintendent), Jennifer Lucas (Digital Accessibility and Equity Coordinator), Emma Packard (Professional Development Specialist-DeafBlind program), and Janet Kurz (recording secretary).

Students Participating:  Gabe Maduro
November 14, 2024 – 2:30–3:40pm
Greg called the meeting to order at 2:30pm. Janet did a roll call.  Scott introduced Emma Packard who works part time with WSSB in the DeafBlind program. Emma is in the process of obtaining her school administrator credential.  Pam Parker, WSSB’s Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant and Katie Humes, WSSB’s Associate Director, Outreach Services DeafBlind Program are her mentors.
Business Meeting:
Old Business:

· Approve board meeting minutes of September 26, 2024.  Bennett moved to approve the minutes as submitted; Roxanne seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved unanimously.  
Bennett received confirmation that he has been reappointed to the board until 2028.

New Business:

Department Highlight:  Jennifer Lucas, Digital Accessibility and Equity Coordinator
Scott introduced Jennifer.  Scott said we are extremely pleased and fortunate to have Jennifer on staff.  Two years ago, we submitted a decision package to request funding for a Digital Accessibility and Equity Coordinator position.  We received funding in July of 2023 and in December we were able to hire Jennifer after a long search.  Jennifer has been very busy meeting with staff, creating accessibility trainings and resources, responding to staff requests and in addition to that has been working with outside state agencies and entities to offer her expert advice regarding accessibility.  
Jennifer stated that she received her bachelor’s degree in Wildlife Biology and Ecological Restoration.  She started her digital accessibility career at Portland Community College in instructional media and alt formats about five years ago.  Jennifer’s personal background is that she was raised by a mom who is blind who now works for the Portland Police Bureau.    

Jennifer has been busy ensuring digital accessibility including converting existing documents and materials, ensuring software is accessible and training staff.  She has also been remediating and recreating documents in collaboration with vendors and other state agencies.  Jennifer has been creating a lot of templates in Word, PowerPoint and InDesign for fillable PDF’s.  
In addition, Jennifer has created a YouTube channel (Youtube.com/@WSSBDigitalAccess) that is centered on Digital Access that includes weekly updates.  The playlist includes videos on how to make documents accessible in Word, PowerPoint, digital accessibility basics, InDesign template tutorials, accessibility tips, and redundant content optimized for mobile viewing.  Jennifer also offers weekly drop-in labs alternating Tuesday mornings and Friday afternoons so that staff can have the opportunity to connect with her. 

Greg thanked Jennifer for sharing the information with the Board.

Superintendent’s Report

· Scott reported the following:

· Scott informed the board that the state is expecting a difficult legislative session ahead due to the economic forecast and projected $10-$12 billion-dollar shortfall for state agencies over the next four years. This is just the maintenance funding level.  The state has directed all state agencies to look at where cuts can be made within their budgets with the least impact on their mission.  Scott feels that there is not a lot we can cut where it doesn’t impact students. The majority of WSSB’s budget is focused on the on-campus program. Over the past six years, the following programs have not been legislatively funded: DeafBlind program, Ogden Resource Center (ORC), Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT), and Outreach.  All of the aforementioned programs have been funded through grants, contracts and memorandums of understanding, are not state funded, and are therefore not considered for budget cuts.  The WSSB recently received funding for three additional Outreach positions related to Outreach Access Services.  Scott is hoping that this deficit is not fully realized, and other revenue sources will be identified to fill the void.  Otherwise we will be looking at budget cuts. Scott will work closely with the Business Office and leadership team regarding this.
· In October, Scott attended the annual American Printing House for the Blind (APH) and Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) meetings in Louisville, Kentucky. Scott has to attend the APH meetings as he is the WSSB’s ex-officio and also serves on the Board of COSB. This year he was elected as President elect of COSB but will be serving as President elect over the next two years.
· The WSSB now has eleven Monarchs on campus.  They are being used primarily for STEM subjects.  The Monarch is the worlds first multi-line refreshable braille product that can do tactile graphics and braille.  Scott feels they will be the future of braille textbooks.  They provide 10 lines by 32 cells and can interact with graphics.  The cost is $18,000 each for the public, but Scott is able to get them for $15,000 as an APH ex-officio trustee.  Scott welcomed the board to check them out the next time they are on campus.
· The WSSB emergency response team with representatives of the Vancouver Police Department in an effort to strengthen the relationship and potential partnerships with them.  They did a tour of our campus (exterior and interior).  The agreement was made to meet at least quarterly.
· Scott attended the annual Washington Council of the Blind (WCB) convention in October at SeaTac.  This was a great opportunity to connect with the general membership, and several WSSB students.  Scott let the WCB know of the open board positions and was able to connect with parents and students during the WCB’s sessions.
· Scott participated in the staff vs student’s goalball game.  Gabe was the emcee of the event and did a great job.  The staff lost the game.  The students are getting ready to compete at nationals in December.

· Scott met with staff from the Oregon Commission for the Blind (OCB) regarding a possible partnership whereby adults could do internships in our cafeteria which would assist them in getting experience for the Business Enterprise Program.  This could lead to blind and low vision adults being able to run their own cafeterias.  

· In October, the leadership team of the Washington Department of Veterans Affairs (WDVA) visited the WSSB for a tour.  David Puente, the Director of WDVA received a tour from Scott earlier this year and felt it was important to have his leadership staff do the same.  

· In November, Scott presented at a symposium for archivists and librarians through the Washington State University.  Scott presented to 200 people regarding the history of the WSSB.
· Also, in November, Scott traveled to Las Vegas with the Powerlifting team.  Five students attended the competition.  This is the world powerlifting benchers and deadlifters competition, which is not specific to blind people or those with disabilities.  One of our students set a world record in both bench and deadlift for his age, gender and disability.  Another student set a world record in bench for her age, gender and disability category.  Two students set Washington state records in deadlifting.  The students earned a lot of medals.
· On November 11, Scott was notified that the leadership team at the WSSB submitted his name as an “Influencer” at the APH.  Scott wanted to thank the leadership team for the support and nomination.  Janet read the nomination that was submitted:
“Scott McCallum is a true APH Influencer whose passion for improving the lives of blind and low-vision learners inspires everyone around him to strive for excellence. His unwavering belief in others and commitment to lifting people up make him a leader who is both compassionate and impactful. Since joining the Washington State School for the Blind (WSSB), Scott has made accessibility a top priority, exemplified by the creation of a Digital Accessibility position to ensure this mission becomes a reality. Scott leads with his heart, placing relationships and people at the center of his work, and his visionary leadership fosters an inclusive, supportive environment. His dedication to the holistic well-being of learners shines through in every interaction, where he builds trust and mutual respect. Scott’s advocacy for a community rooted in strong, meaningful connections is transformative, leaving a lasting impact on both learners and staff. His leadership and commitment to the blind and low-vision community are truly admirable and continue to inspire positive change. Thank you, Scott, for your extraordinary contributions. The WSSB Leadership Team, Janet, Danya, Phillip, Sean, Jennifer M, Jessica, Pam, Jennifer L, Katie, Corey, and Dave”
· Tammy thanked Scott for attending the Powerlifting competition in Las Vegas with our students.

· Tammy asked what type of mentors are provided in our Outreach department.  Scott said they are mentors for new Teachers of Blind and Low Vision Learners (TBLV).  The Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction provides funding to the WSSB to assist with mentorships.

Ex-Officio Reports:
· Washington Council of the Blind (Tim Breitenfeldt)
· Tim stated that he was glad to see Scott at the WCB convention October 24-26.  The theme of the convention was “Right Place, Right Time”.  There were 269 people in attendance and 29 people attending virtually.  They gave out eight scholarships at the banquet.  During the convention they talked about the “Next Gen” affiliate, whereby they are trying to get younger adults more involved.  The focus is on employment.

· The WCB secured a grant from Common Cause to help blind people in Washington to get transportation to accessible voting locations.  

· The Accessible Prescription label bill is now in Rule Making.  The WCB continues to follow that bill and have sent additional letters of support.  They are waiting for that to make it through the legislative process.  

· National Federation of the Blind (Marci Carpenter)
· Marci reported that over 100 participants participated in the White Cane day event in Seattle.  They walked to West Lake park, had speakers, etc.  

· The NFB sponsored an early voting event opportunity on a weekend.  This was held at the Seattle Public Library in conjunction with King County elections.

· The NFB’s state convention will be held February 27-March 2, 2025 at the Heathman Lodge in Vancouver.  Marci invited all to attend.  They have a great agenda planned and they are looking forward to being with everyone.

· Information regarding state scholarship applications will be available next week which will be due at the end of January.  National scholarship applications will be available soon.  The national scholarship applications are due at the end of March.
· The NFB has a program called braille letters from Santa and also braille winter letters for those who do not celebrate Santa.  Marci will forward the information to Janet to be distributed.  This enables children to receive a letter in braille and parents can receive the letter in print.  
· The NFB Braille Leaders are Readers contest will be held again.  This is a great opportunity for those who are learning braille.  Participants can clock the minutes that they spend reading braille.  They have multiple categories for beginners, advanced, different ages of children, adults and also offer prizes.  This will be held from December to January 19. Marci will send information regarding that.  

· Teachers

· N/A

· WSFE Local #1225 (Scott Hone)
· Scott Hone said doesn’t have a lot to report and will add to Gabe’s report later in the meeting.  
· Parent Representative (Tammy Johnson)
· Tammy stated she wanted to discuss the WCB convention.  Tammy feels that this is an incredible opportunity for parents to get together.  Tammy saw LIFTT students in attendance and only three families there.  Tammy feels this is a missed opportunity for letting people know about the convention.  Tammy stated that not all WSSB students are Department of Services for the Blind clients yet, so they didn’t receive the invitations.  She only saw the convention mentioned in one of the WSSB newsletters and suggested that sending the information home with students in print and braille would be beneficial so parents can also receive the information.  Tim thanked Tammy for the idea and Scott said he would follow up with the education department regarding this.

Committees Report-Out:

· Student Advisory Committee (Gabe Maduro):   

· Gabe stated that there is a lot of student engagement through recreation and sports activities.  In addition, there was a Make 48 competition in Kansas last weekend.  Gabe feels that students enjoy those type of opportunities.  

· Gabe talked to Mr. McCallum a week ago about the breakfast options.  Students are still saying that they don’t get enough and also comment regarding the quality.  Gabe said the fruit juice options are only 3 ounces.  Gabe feels that for student athletes, that may not be enough.  The WSSB kitchen staff provided an opportunity for students to take a tour of the kitchen.  

· Scott M. talked to the WSSB food service staff about providing boiled eggs in the cottages and they plan to have at least two eggs per person.  The pre-poured juice portions are 4 ounces and he will look into that further.  Scott stated that the egg bites are made in advance and frozen.

· Scott H. asked if we were still under the USDA guidelines.  Scott M. said we still work within the guidelines but WSSB purchases the food.  We are not bound to what they provide, but we still have to adhere to the guidelines.  Scott H. talked to the students on the charter bus and they would like to see more protein and meat options for breakfast.  Scott M. stated they are going to be providing more eggs and that hot breakfast is provided every day of the week other than Friday’s.  
· Gabe wanted to discuss the meat options for breakfast.  Gabe stated that while they do serve meat, he would like more options for those who have dietary restrictions.  Gabe stated that some options could be turkey bacon or meat alternatives.  

· Tammy asked if they get pop tarts or maple bars.  Gabe said he did get a maple bar last Friday.  Scott stated that Friday’s students receive maple bars, fruit, cereal, etc. (cold breakfasts).  Kim remarked that she attended the Idaho School for the Blind and WSSB students are able to eat much better than she ever did.
· Education Committee (Brent Stark-Chair):   
· Brent does not have an update.  
· Scott said that the Make 48 Team just got back from nationals.  This is a STEM competition whereby teams of students are charged with creating a solution, putting together a plan and pitch.  This was the national tournament; our students won the competition last school year, so they were invited to participate in the national tournament.  The national tournament included all schools around the country.  Our students didn’t win the overall competition but did win the “best pitch” category.  
· Buildings & Grounds Committee (Greg Szabo-Chair):

· Greg said he does not have an update.
· Scott reported that there are several capital projects occurring.  The pool project is slowly coming along.  The company that got the bid is out of state and will be sending another team out next week to get the project moving quicker.  The Old Main third floor remodel project is on schedule and moving along nicely.  The track and turf project ran into a complication with the City of Vancouver relating to the proposed filtration system.  The project is cleared and will begin in early December.  Scott let the group know that the track must be complete before the Track Meet in May.  Marci said that she appreciated Dave Zilavy’s thorough report regarding the projects.  Scott said that we are also going to get six additional EV chargers that will be installed behind the ORC.  Dave was able to access additional state funding for those.
· Management Committee (Lily Clifton-Chair):   

· Lily will start contacting members of the committee to get the process started for Scott’s evaluation.
Miscellaneous: 
· Marci said it is important for students to have good quality sufficient food in the mornings and the board supports Gabe in that.  Scott stated he will follow up with Gabe and our food service staff regarding more meat alternatives, larger portions, and more protein rich options.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 3:40pm.  The next Board meeting will be held virtually on January 15, 2025 at 6pm.

Greg Szabo, Chair




Scott McCallum, Superintendent
Board Reports – November 2024
Outreach (Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant)

Another great start to the school year with Outreach. 

· The word is spreading about the WSSB Outreach Access Services, OAS. We have had a number of requests for Access Technology/STEM needs. It’s been great to collaborate with the Center for Assistive Technology Training (CATT) NW to meet some of the requests. 

· Mentor Services is staying busy with providing mentorship all over the state. Along with personal mentorship, there is a monthly virtual Mentor meeting, connecting all the new teachers to build collaboration. 

· The team is also doing Focus Forums twice a month. 

· Lots of presentations at conferences and virtually.

· Expanded Core Curriculum Conference in Bend OR, Special Education Technology Center (SETC) webinar (Vision Accommodations for State Testing: Smarter Balanced Assessment and Washington Access to Instruction and Measurement testing), and the Inclusive Learning Summit in Lynnwood. 

· Vancouver Area Halloween Event with 6 families. Sponsored by the Pacific Foundation for Blind Children was 10/29/24.  A quote from a mother, “Thank you so much for having this event again this year. This means so much to my family!” 

· Abacus Bee will be at the Department of Services for the Blind office (DSB) in Seattle on 11/9/2024. Jessica and Lee Chandler are heading these up. This year has more participants and families attending. 

· There are 7 Blind/Low Vision Round-Ups scheduled this year:

Richland 11/15/24

Chehalis 11/22/24

Vancouver/DSB 12/6/24

Seattle 12/12/24

Spokane 3/21/25

Snohomish 4/28/2

Wenatchee 5/9/25



On the horizon: 

Cane Quest at WSSB- 4/26/25

On Campus (Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs)

Math is Everywhere and Graphic-palooza
One of the Irwin school’s initiatives is to increase the capacity of students in their math and graphic literacy skills. This is an identified area in need of growth for most WSSB students. To tackle this work, we have enlisted the help of regional math specialist from ESD 112 and CATT-NW trainers. We will be collaborating with them during this school year to up our approach and increase access to more graphics exposure. 

Legacy Project Launch
Most seniors graduating this school year are participating in WSSB’s Legacy Project. The Legacy project will meet the state’s Performance Based Pathway graduation requirements. The Legacy Project incorporates a student’s goals beyond high school, a real-world problem, research, mathematical representation of the problem and viable solutions, and a culminating presentation that will be evaluated by math and English Language Arts teachers. 


During the first quarter, students pitched their Legacy Project to a panel and received feedback on their topic and ways to improve their project so they can continue to create something meaningful that will have a lasting impact on their learning. Legacy Project topics range from marine biology life and climate change, poverty’s effect on incarceration rates, IT safety and education, to ways to improve business and efficiency when running a hotel. 

Irwin Welcomes its First Monarchs
The Monarch, developed by the American Printing House for the Blind (APH), is an innovative device that is currently being explored at WSSB as a powerful tool for blind and low vision students. This multiline refreshable braille display and tactile graphics tablet offers a unique, interactive approach to accessing braille and graphics, including mathematical content. At the same time, the Monarch’s usage will expand as teachers and students receive training and become more familiar with its capability. 


We are excited about the Monarch's potential to revolutionize how blind and low vision students engage with mathematical concepts, braille textbooks, and beyond. The Monarch has the potential to significantly enhance the learning experience for blind and low vision students, fostering greater independence and academic success. 

Regional, National, and World Competition Participation
Make 48 Nationals
Three students will represent WSSB at the Make 48 competition in Kansas City, MO on November 8-10. They will compete against five other teams. The competition will be recorded as the season finale and televised on the Roku channel, displaying the talents and hard work of our students to a broader audience. WSSB’s team will also appear on the Make 48 show on the Roku’s This Old House Makers Channel on November 27 for the release of Make 48’s season 8 episode 5. 

WBDL World Championships
Six athletes will travel to Las Vegas to compete in the World Bench Press and Dead Lift Championships on November 10. These student-athletes qualified based on their lifts during the 2024 winter season and have been training this fall and competed to show their best efforts in their age, gender, and disability categories. This opportunity will showcase the skills and strength of students and will be a great example of how WSSB students can do great things. 

Goalball Nationals 
During the first week of December, WSSB’s goalball teams will travel to St. Augustine, FL to compete against the nation’s top youth athletes in the United States Association of Blind Athletes (USABA) High School Championships. This event will offer game play and high-stakes tournament style matches where the WSSB Lions will have the chance to compete for an opportunity to show their skills at the national level. The tournament will be live streamed from the Florida School for the Deaf and Blind and WSSB will be cheering from back home. 

Student Enrollment Updates
Total Full-Time Students: 55
Bay Students: 4 (attending adapted music and adapted fitness classes)
October Short Course Students: 4 
November Short Course Students (anticipated): 5

Residential (Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director-Transition & Residential Programs)

Recreation

Choosing their favorite musical instrument, students were delighted to start the month of October by joining their favorite Bluegrass Jamming friends for an evening filled with toe tapping, strumming, drumming, and singing while learning and making music with friends. Tandem cycling season ended with a beautiful fall ride through Vancouver Heights neighborhood, and each team member sharing their favorite fall season memory over a Dairy Queen treat. The team was excited to learn the history of WSSB’s tandem program, how it started in 2005 with a phone call from Steve Rosvold (Volunteer) to Adrienne Fernandez (Volunteer and Recreation Coordinator), the number of miles that students have cycled, along with the number of students and captains that have participated in the program throughout the last 19 years. The team celebrated with a round of applause at the news of Captain Steve Rosvold receiving the Land Here, Live Here, Learn Here award. Four students put on their yellow tandem cycling vests to celebrate and support Steve as he received his award. Students had the opportunity to discover, smell and learn about seasonal flowers by participating in a fresh flower arranging class. They are looking forward to discovering a new variety of spring flowers at the next class offered in Spring. The first woodshop session ended with students taking pride in their finished projects, of mallets, napkin holders, and cutting boards. The second session of woodshop has commenced with both veteran and new students eager to join and hone their woodshop skills. Students enjoyed celebrating the season by painting and carving pumpkins, creating beautiful harvest crafts, and showing off their costumes while dancing and eating refreshments at the annual harvest dance. The month ended with trick or treating in the neighborhood and despite the rain, all students enjoyed the evening. Altogether, 52 volunteers gave 417 hours of their time to WSSB’s students and programs during the month of October.

Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT)

Since the previous board meeting, we have added one additional participant to the LIFTT program, she will begin taking college courses during winter quarter at Clark College. In addition, Corey and Steve Lowry (WSSB) will be participating in all of the blind/low vision roundups offered to promote the program with a goal of reaching full capacity. Participants have continued taking classes at Clark Community College or looking for work through various sources. In addition, Nov Gnik, long-time employee of WSSB, has been hired as the weekend staff in LIFTT. Nov brings years of experience working with students both in the residential setting, as well as on our weekly charter bus runs. 

Residential

In the residential department, we are still recruiting for additional on-call support, as well as a bus monitor for our weekly bus run to Bellingham. In addition, we hired one new on-call staff, Benjamin Castro. Students have continued practicing their daily living skills through weekly routines, as well as during Wednesday night cooking. There has been a focus on each student practicing a particular skill each week so that the entire cottage gets involved in the process. This has included students practicing flipping food, spreading ingredients, serving themselves, etc. 

Business Office (Phillip McCreary, Director of Business, Finance, and Human Resources)
1. Fiscal Year 2025 Operating Budget 


Fiscal year 2024-25 is off to a solid start. We have entered the 2nd quarter of the fiscal year and things are trending as expected. We will continue to monitor expenditures closely throughout the fiscal year and provide general updates. 

2. Biennium 2025-27


The biennium budget was due to Office of Financial Management (OFM) on September 10. All budget packages are under review with OFM, and we are awaiting a response regarding our submittal. 

3. One Washington


The most recent update on the One Washington project is that the go live date of July 1, 2025, may be pushed out. The Agency Readiness Team is meeting with agencies individually to gather concerns and gain deeper insight of unique needs. User testing continues to move forward with the understanding that the future timeline and training will be extended to aid in a successful launch of Workday across the enterprise. We regularly meet with our Organizational Change Management (OCM) specialist to stay informed of critical tasks and major changes to the overall project. 

4. Business Office updates


As the end of the calendar year is rapidly approaching, staff is preparing for year-end tasks by participating in various trainings related to their specific areas of responsibility. We are also reviewing checklists and procedures in preparation for closing out the year. The first phase of cross training within the department has started and will continue through the end of the fiscal year. 


Effective October 16, 2024, we reorganized the Business Office staff reporting structure. Nicholas Spinelli was promoted from Fiscal Analyst 3 to Fiscal Analyst 4. Moving Nicholas from a lead role to a supervisor provides an opportunity for growth and development as he will directly supervise the Accounting and Procurement staff. The organizational change within the Business Office will provide greater oversight and support for staff. Phillip McCreary’s role and responsibilities expanded when he took on the director level responsibilities of the Human Resources Department with Anne Baker’s retirement earlier this year. Payroll will continue to report directly to Phillip.

Human Resources (Phillip McCreary, Director of Business, Finance, and Human Resources)

1. New Hires


There were no new hires for this reporting period.

2. Promotions/Transfers/Rehires


Promotions

· Kristina Bader, Human Resources Consultant 3 (10/16/2024)

· Nicholas Spinelli, Fiscal Analyst 4 (10/16/2024)

3. Recruitments


The current recruitments are as follows:

· Senior Human Resources Manager

· Transportation Monitor

· Substitute Teacher

· On-Call Paraprofessional

· On-Call Residential Life Staff

4. Trainings/Functions Attended


Members of the Human Resources Team attended the following:

· Public Employees Benefits Board (PEBB) Pre-Open Enrollment Training for State Agencies and Higher Education

· L1301 – Continuity Planning

· Solidarity Gathering – Language Bias

· 2024 We the People Convening: Be Bold, Be Change–Office of Equity Conference, Yakima WA

· 2024 Washington State Government Lean Transformation Conference

Ogden Resource Center (ORC) (Jennifer Merry, Director of the ORC)

Federal Quota and Census Updates

American Printing House for the Blind (APH) announced some updates to the Federal Quota (FQ) program. Here is a summary of the national changes and impact in Washington State:

APH is calculating the amount per state in a new manner since the criteria broadened for student eligibility and not all states gained in equal proportion. They are also changing how FQ funds may be spent by reducing over-expenditure of FQ into the next year’s fiscal year.

Summary of Update from APH

2024 Census and Budget Implications 

· Increase 18,696 students

· Flat funded FY 2024 Budget

· Under a direct allocation = $329 per student

· Creates inequity within programs that are not responsible for child find

· Disproportionate amount to larger states

Operating Principles:

· Do no harm

· Allocations to remain stable to previous year

· Account only goes down if you lose students

The Winton Principle:

· Begin with 2024 funding amounts

· Subtract student losses to create aggregate amount: 49 accounts = 540 students

· Multiply aggregate by previous year allocation- 540 x $435 =$235,000- savings pool

· Accounts that increased: 115 accounts = 18,696

· Divide the savings pool by 18,696 = $12.61 per new student

Changes to Accounts:

· All accounts will be front loaded during the first weeks of the fiscal year –amounts determined –Winton Principle

· Each account will be adjusted upward when final allocation is decided.

· Accounts will not be adjusted downward in case of a deficit appropriation 

Changes to the Practice:

· Sunsetting the practice of spending into next year’s allocation

· Year one: 24-25 school year, Access to future funds will be June 1.

· Year two: 25-26 school year, Access to future funds will be August 1.

The formula is based on the previous year data plus a small bonus for each additional student registered. 

Snapshot of Impact in Washington State

2023 FQ Census Count: 1,796

2023 FQ Census Allocation: $793,159.10

2024 FQ Census Count: 2,331

2024 FQ Census Allocation: $799,905.45*

*Increase of $6,746.35 for 535 new students registered

This Fiscal Year:

As of 11/4/2024, the ORC has shipped 1,818 items requested by 112 agencies for 449 unique students.

Our Federal Quota funds are allocated for the year (first year we know exactly how much is allocated and how much we are spending in real time).

We have spent approximately 13% of our FQ funds in the first month of the Fiscal Year. 

Jennifer is working with Scott McCallum and Pam Parker (the APH Ex-Officio Trustees) on monitoring the spending of our Federal Quota funds. Since back to school is some of the heaviest spending, it appears that we are currently on track to spend our allocation without going over substantially. Jennifer is closely monitoring for changes in the expenditures.

However, we do not have the funds to add expenditures for expensive FQ items such as Jupiters, embossers or The Monarch. 

Braille Update

Over 115 projects are underway at this time-Kandi is still processing numerous incoming jobs. 

With recent hires, we are back up to 20 transcribers and apprentices (14 full-time transcribers, 6 apprentices) at the prison. In addition, we have a couple of contract transcribers.

Jennifer visited the Washington Corrections Center for Women along with Stasha from the new Oregon Washington Corrections Center for Women braille program on October 15.

In October, Kandi attended the National Braille Association (NBA) conference in Colorado Springs and has been appointed to the NBA Tactile Graphics Committee. She also participated in the Washington State LEAN Conference online.

Other Updates

Jennifer attended the annual APH meeting in Louisville, KY as well as the International Association for Education and Rehabilitation of the Blind and Visually Impaired (AER) conference in Charlotte, NC. 

In addition, as a Low-Incidence Interdisciplinary Scholars Building Reading Opportunities for Social-Emotional Resiliency (LIBROS) advisor, Jennifer participated in the quarterly LIBROS meeting online on October 31. 

Jennifer will be helping out with the Abacus Bee in Seattle on November 9 and attending and helping with the regional Vision Round-Ups with Pam Parker throughout the school year.

Buildings and Grounds (David Zilavy, Facilities Manager)
1. Safety

a. Our Administration Emergency Response Team inventoried our emergency sheds on October 17. This was a good exercise – while we have much prepared, we also developed ideas to better prepare for future emergencies. The group will be implementing these plans ongoing.

2. Capital Projects and Planning

a. 2023-2025, Current Biennium

i. $500,000 ORC Roof refurbishment project is completed. 

ii. $150,000 Dormitory Lighting fluorescent to dimmable, color-tunable LED project is completed. We are waiting to see if we qualify for rebate funding from Clark PUD.

iii. $200,000 Roof refurbishment of Dry Building is completed.

iv. $350,000 Old Main 3rd Floor West Remodel is in progress. The old bathrooms are torn out, new plumbing has been run, and they are starting to skin the walls.  

v. $350,000 The Pool Deck Refurbish Project proceeds at a slow pace due to the contractor.  I do not anticipate this will complete until early in 2025. 

vi. $950,000 Track and Turf project. The City of Vancouver permit department ground this project to a halt with some drain design issues. If drainage below grade was to be in pipes, we would have to treat the water before releasing it into the ground. A design change removed the pipes in favor of gravel. Now we are contending with an easement question: does the city of Vancouver have a water easement below the track? We are running a title report regarding the status of the domestic and fire lines running below the track turf.

3. Other Projects

a. We have made great progress installing the ductwork for the new dust collection system in the wood shop.

b. We have hooked up all the screen-printing gear in the warehouse, and now the students can begin learning this craft.

c. The climbing wall in the Stenehjem Fitness Center is nearing completion. It looks great and will be a solid addition to the fitness programs.

d. Soon we will begin on the installation of six EV level 2 EV chargers to be located on the north side of the Ogden Resource Center. The $85,000 project will be reimbursed by funds from Department of Enterprise Services.

4. Grounds

a. We are waiting for schedule of a $15,000 repair of our well to include replacement of the pump and the pipe, as the pump had burned out.
Birth-5 (Jessica Chandler, Associate Director of Outreach-Birth to 5)

The Birth to 3 Program is currently serving 116 children and families. 

Our statewide Birth to Three Professional Learning Community has made a transformation this year, shifting focus from quarterly “sit and get” type meetings to teacher led professional learning. We currently have three groups focusing on these topics: Assessment, Cortical Visual Impairment (CVI) and Orientation and Mobility. There are 14 of us, 5 WSSB employees, statewide and we are serving families from Ferndale to Dayton.

On October 17, Birth to Three Teachers of Blind and Low Vision Learners hired after June 2022 met in Burien to receive the In-Person portion of the Neonatal Assessment Visual European Grid (NAVEG) training led by Jessica and Jalene Vavrik, King County Lead Teacher of Blind and Low Vision (TBLV) learners. The implementation of this tool helps families to pursue and obtain an NVI (Neurological or Cortical Visual Impairment) diagnosis earlier than current standards. The screening tool was implemented statewide in September of 2022 and CVI diagnoses increased in Washington by 10% by June 2023 (15% to 25%).

WSSB’s Hannah Greenlee and Jessica presented on key steps to ensuring successful preschool transitions at the Inclusive Learning Summit sponsored by the SETC in Lynwood, WA on October 30th. In addition, Kerianne Christie from the Center of Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY) partnered with Jen Lucas, WSSB’s Digital Accessibility Specialist and Jessica to present on making presentations more accessible. This was an opportunity for us to step out of our comfort zone and present to a new type of audience and get others thinking about accessibility in terms of sensory considerations (use of screen readers, interpreters, slide design). Greg Szabo, WSSB Board of Trustees, contributed to this effort by participating in a survey to help us accurately represent the experience of someone who uses access technology and establish good practices when presenting. We have plans to repeat these presentations at the Infant and Early Childhood Conference in May 2025. 

WSSB Birth to Three teacher Lindsey Clinton is partnering with CATT-NW to provide some Early Learning Tech training. This Early Learning Techie TVI Meetup will cover American Printing House for the Blind (APH) products such as the Light Box and Select Switch. WSSB’s Assistive Technology/ STEM consultant, Lee Chandler, will also attend with a Monarch to demonstrate how advanced devices can support early learning. This takes place in Richland, WA on November 13 and is open to local professionals working with BLV learners. 

The Oregon Project 7th Edition is now available to Birth to Three teachers using Early Supports for Infants and Toddlers (ESIT) funding. WSSB created a system for purchasing and transferring subscriptions to Birth to Three teachers across the state. The Oregon Project 7th Edition is the standard when assessing Blind and Low Vision children age Birth to Six, but with a $30 per child subscription fee, teachers were not able to access the assessment until now. We have been in full swing with this project for just over a month and working out all of the kinks. Overall, teachers are reporting positive results and gratitude for a system that allows them to access this tool. 

Deafblind Project (Katie Humes, Associate Director, Deafblind Project)

Fall: Since September, the DeafBlind Program has received 40 requests for assistance via our website, from school districts and early support agencies in six of nine ESD regions. Some examples of requests include: “How do we add a new child to the WA DeafBlind Registry? What level of vision and hearing qualify them as eligible for your services?  Which qualified providers should be involved in an evaluation on a student who is deafblind? Can you assist our team with selecting assessments for a student with intellectual disabilities who is also deafblind?” 

During September and October, our staff of three deafblind specialists (Katie Humes, Emma Packard and Sarah Godwin) provided a total of 35 consultations, via Zoom or in person. Nancy Hatfield, Early Childhood consultant, continues to mentor B-3 teachers of children who are blind or low vision increase their capacity to support young children with deafblindness along with their families. 

New Family Engagement Coordinator:  Lanya McKittrick, Family Engagement Coordinator, creates a monthly newsletter that is sent to families of children/youth on the WA DeafBlind Child Count. Here is the website page with information about her services: Families – Washington DeafBlind Program.

Professional Development: Emma Packard and Kathee Scoggin have hosted five of the 14 sessions of the new webinar series called “Communication with Children with Complex Needs” (DeafBlind focus), in collaboration with the Special Education Technology Center. Attendees range from professionals with knowledge of sensory disabilities, to new teachers in the field. Attendees answer participation questions following each webinar, both to demonstrate their understanding of the content, and to tie it directly to a student they work with who is deafblind. Kathee Scoggin is a former co-director of the WA DeafBlind Project and a nationally recognized presenter. 

DeafBlind Child Count: Why do this count? Each year, state deaf-blind projects are required to conduct an annual count, also referred to as the “DeafBlind Registry.” This key initiative allows states to identify the number of children and youth ages birth to 22 who are eligible to receive specialized services such as consultation, technical assistance and training for school staff and early support agencies. The National Center on DeafBlindness aggregates the demographic information we collect about the child’s etiology (e.g., CHARGE syndrome, Traumatic Brain Injury), additional disabilities, inclusion and LRE, race, ethnicity and home language of the family. Our count will start in early January and wrap up by February 21, 2025.  Child Count – Washington DeafBlind Program
Superintendent (Scott McCallum, Superintendent)

Each month I will provide, in bulleted format, a list of the more significant activities of the Superintendent’s office.  For each month, I will describe a highlight or two in more detail. If at any point you would like more information or have questions, please do not hesitate to call, email, or schedule a time to meet in person.  I want to make sure that you have the information that you need to advise and guide what we do to meet the needs of students who are blind and low vision throughout the great state of Washington. 

September and October 

September 27:
Met with Shelley Williams, Assistant Attorney General and Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs regarding Student Conduct Code Rulemaking

October 1-4:
Attend annual Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) and American Printing House for the Blind (APH) meetings in Louisville, Kentucky

October 8:
Met with representatives from the West precinct patrol command for a tour and campus safety meeting

October 10:
Participated in the staff vs. students Goalball match

October 10:
Check-in with Kelly Wicker, Governor Inslee’s Deputy Chief of Staff

October 11:
Met with Clark County representatives regarding Standard Response Protocols (SRP)

October 15:
Virtually presented to Special Education Directors at the ESD 123 regarding WSSB

October 16:
Met with Angel Hale from the Oregon Commission for the Blind (OCB) regarding possible partnership opportunities for their Summer Work Experience Program (SWEP)

October 16:
Met with Greg Szabo, Board chair re November Board of Trustees meeting agenda

October 17:
Met with Monique Dugaw, ESD 112 regarding WSSB’s communication plan

October 17:
Met with Bruce Kyte, Procurement Specialist and Phillip McCreary, Director of Business, Finance and Human Resources regarding the state’s 2025 Business Diversity Spending Goal Plan

October 17:
Met with the Emergency Response Team 

October 18:
Met with Jennifer Butcher, Teacher of Blind and Low Vision Students (TBLV) and Lori Pullam (Fort Vancouver Lions Club) regarding the WSSB’s track meet (May 2025)

October 18:
Met with Shauna Bilyeu, Director of the Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY)

October 22:
Met with Michelle Roper, Director of Special Education Programs, Northwest Educational Service District 189 to provide a tour of campus and provide information regarding WSSB programs

October 23:
Virtually attended a One Washington Agency Support Team meeting

October 24-27:
Attended the Washington Council of the Blind (WCB) annual convention in Seattle

October 28:
Provided a tour to Lions Club leadership members

October 29:
Met with Ron Stewart and Kathy Ewing from OCB regarding possible partnership opportunities

October 31:
Provided a tour of campus to the leadership team of the Washington Department of Veterans Affairs

Highlight

Each year, I travel to Louisville, Kentucky, to attend the COSB annual Leadership Institute and the APH’s Annual Meeting. You may recall that I serve on the board of directors for COSB.  At this year’s board meeting, I was elected to serve as the next President of COSB (president-elect) by my peers from the other schools for the blind around the country.  I will serve two years as President-elect before formally moving into the seat as President.  As an Ex-Officio Trustee (EOT) representing WSSB, I have the opportunity to learn about current and future products and services for the blind made available through the APH as well as the opportunity to connect with peers from nearly every US state and territory. The big focus this year was on the Monarch device.  The Monarch is a revolutionary device with the world’s first multi-line refreshable braille display that can display dynamic tactile graphics and braille at the same time.  This device is expected to change the world of braille and tactile graphics.  We now have 11 Monarchs at WSSB. You can learn more about the Monarch at https://www.aph.org/meet-monarch/.

We welcomed representatives from the Vancouver Police Department to WSSB in October, providing a tour of our campus and a discussion about our current safety practices.  Two officers from VPD joined several WSSB leaders and I for a tour of campus.  We pointed out areas of vulnerability and concerns we have related to safety of staff and students at WSSB.  We also shared about our current safety practices (Standard Response Protocol), systems (such as Alertus, fire alarms, etc.), as well as some of the concerns we have as a leadership team.  We agreed to engage in a couple of meetings each year between VPD and our WSSB Safety committee.

The highlight of the month for me was attending the WCB’s annual convention in SeaTac, Washington. As always, I provided a WSSB update during a general session to the WCB membership as part of the “Big 3” that includes WSSB, Department of Services for the Blind (DSB), and the Washington Talking Book and Braille Library (WTBBL).  During that presentation, I did my best to recruit board members for our current empty seats in Congressional District 4 and 9. I also had the wonderful opportunity to provide speak to parents in the WCB Parents group and to youth participating in the WCB Youth Track. WCB Conventions always provide an excellent opportunity to connect with the larger community of blind and low vision individuals, as well as many students of the past, present, and future. 
November

November 5:
Presented regarding “War of the Dots” symposium through WSU
November 6:
Had dinner with the students in Clarke Cottage

November 7:
Attended a “Post-Election Cabinet meeting” with state agency directors

November 8:
Met with Clark County representatives regarding Standard Response Protocols (SRP)

Nov. 9-10:
Attended the students Powerlifting event in Las Vegas, Nevada

Highlight

The “War of the Dots” project was a wonderful collaboration between WSSB and Washington State University (WSU) to highlight the history of the WSSB, our first graduate Robert Irwin, and the story of how Braille came to be the primary medium used by blind people in the United States. This project came to life during COVID and resulted in a wonderful display that is and has been on display in the Irwin Commons and a symposium presentation to nearly 200 individuals, primarily museum archivists and librarians interested in accessibility. Joining me for this presentation were Michael Hudson from the APH Archives and Museum, as well as two librarians from WSU, Talea Anderson and Dr. Robert Schimelpfenig.  We are now beginning to plan our next collaborative project associated with the history of WSSB and making our museum accessible.

The weekend before the board meeting, I will be joining staff, parent volunteers, and WSSB powerlifters who will be competing in the World Association of Benchers and Dead Lifters (WABDL) World Championships in Las Vegas, Nevada. Five WSSB students will be competing in Bench Press and Dead Lift competitions.  This will be a whirlwind of an experience over the weekend.  I am excited to cheer on the WSSB Lions and attend my first powerlifting meet that is not at WSSB. 

Ongoing

WSSB Cabinet Leadership meetings

WSSB Education Leadership meetings

WSSB Departmental meetings with Directors

Pacific Foundation for Blind Children (PFBC) Board meetings 

Washington State Executive and Small Agency Cabinet meetings 

Results Washington Performance Review meetings

County and Regional Superintendent meetings 

Northwest Association for Blind Athletes (NWABA) Board meetings 

Oregon Commission for the Blind (OCB) Board meetings

Washington DeafBlind Advisory Council meetings

Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS) meetings  

Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) Board meetings

American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Ex-Officio Trustee (EOT) meetings[image: image1.png]
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